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37.
Methodist Council Report
The Methodist Council has sought to fulfil its responsibility of keeping the life of the Methodist Church under review and proposing to the Conference changes which will make the Church’s life, work, mission and worship more effective.  It is entirely appropriate that like the Conference the work of the Council takes place in the context of a rich pattern of worship.
Before each meeting of the Council, district representatives (who make up the majority of the Council’s membership) are encouraged to discuss Council papers with appropriate people in the life of the District.  To that end all District Chairs receive Council papers.  However, as with members of the Conference, members of the Council are not delegates but representatives of the diverse parts of the Connexion.  To that end all members seek to discharge their duties whilst being open to the promptings of the Spirit, enabling prayerful debate and conversation to take place.
Not surprisingly the Council has kept before it the key themes of the General Secretary’s report to the Conference of 2011 and has at each of its meetings paid attention to some of those themes, either by direct engagement with the report or through the lens of the challenges it sets out. At each of its three meetings the Council has had the opportunity to discuss reports and draft reports in groups.  During the course of the year the Council has received briefings on various matters relating to pensions.
The papers and reports presented to the Council along with the minutes of the Council are available on the Church’s website.  This report mentions only some of the issues that the Council has addressed during the year.  Many of the reports that the Council has considered and commented on are presented to the Conference as separate items of business. 
Governance responsibilities
In accordance with its governance responsibilities, the Council:

· approved the Special Resolutions referred to it by the Conference

· appointed a working party to formulate proposals for appointing a wider diversity of representatives to the Council and the Conference 

· adopted the work plan for the Connexional Team during 2011/12

· appointed connexional committees, trusts and representatives for the year 2011/12

· received reports from a number of Committees and Trustee bodies
· received updates on the closure of the Resourcing Mission Office

· agreed to ratify the incorporation of a Methodist Academies and Schools Trust (MAST) in order to comply with the new Government legislation, appointed the new trustees and agreed to dissolve the Education Policy Committee

· agreed that the Methodist International Centre should take out a loan to finance its refurbishment

· approved the appointment of Baker Tilly as auditors for 2012/13

· received a report on the job description of the Youth President

· received an update on the progress with regard to the Equality and Diversity work

· made various appointments to a range of bodies and institutions

· received a report on Carbon Reduction

· approved the revised Terms of Reference for the Methodist-Anglican Panel for Unity and Mission

· approved revised Terms of Reference for the Development and Personnel Sub-Committee and the Finance Sub-Committee of the Strategy and Resources Committee

· recommends to the Conference that the Companions Programme be drawn to a close and no further appointments to such posts be made
· made  a number of authorisations and delegations

· adopted the Dignity at Work Policy for all Methodist Council employees in the Connexional Team, and recommended it for use by all Methodist employing bodies
· delegated to the SRC, until the next meeting of the Council, responsibility for overseeing ongoing conversations with the Southlands Methodist Trust, the University of Roehampton and Southlands College
· agreed to the Statement of Funding Principles for the Pension and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees of the Methodist Church (PASLEMC) and made various decisions with regard to the scheme
· agreed the Deed of Rectification to correct the position of Central Hall Westminster Ltd with regard to PASLEMC and authorised this to be signed on its behalf
· appointed a group to review the role of the Warden of the Diaconal Order
· made to the Conference a number of nominations in respect of membership of various Committees. (These are contained in the Appointments section of volume 3 of the agenda.)
Other Business
The Council also:
· discussed the Moving Forward in Covenant report of the JIC
· heard reflections from the President and Vice-President on their year of office

· witnessed the attestation of the Journal of the 2011 Conference

· received updates on the Appeal Court case, President of the Methodist Conference vs Preston
· thanked Mr David Walton for his care, wisdom and grace in chairing the Council for the last three years.
Larger than Circuit

The Council discussed an interim report from a working party it established in January 2011. The working party, entitled ‘Larger than Circuit Working Party’ is charged with overseeing the processes by which the Regrouping for Mission initiative can be developed at the level of the Districts. The first report, building on work already being undertaken across the Connexion, discussed the history and constitutional position of Districts and District Chairs, as well as highlighting a number of recent developments which have had an effect on the responsibilities and functions of both Districts and District Chairs. The report also outlined the processes which the working party will now adopt to enable proposals to be brought to the 2013 Conference. These processes include a full assessment of the current situation and of knowledge and experience from across the Connexion, and a consultative process which will include District Chairs, District Development Enablers (DDEs) and the Ministries Committee (in the context of its role with regard to the Fruitful Field project). 
Reference Group on the Finances of the Methodist Missionary Society
Following the report to the Conference of 2011 by the Reference Group on the Finances of the Methodist Missionary Society the Council was directed to act upon the decisions of the Conference (Resolution 29/1) and to make a report on progress to the Conference in 2012.

The Reference Group had noted that a loan of £1.2 million was shown on the World Mission Fund (WMF) balance sheet, the beneficiary being the Centenary Hall Trust (CHT) (the trustees of the building now known as Methodist Church House). It recommended that changes should be made to the treatment of the CHT within the Council’s Consolidated Annual Accounts and of the loan between the WMF and CHT.  The Recommendations of the Reference Group along with the decisions of the Council are listed below.
(a) In consultation with the auditors, the CHT accounts should in future be shown clearly within the overall connexional accounts with an appropriate reference to its purpose;

The Council agreed that the CHT fund accounts will be shown in this manner commencing with the accounts for the year ending 31 August 2012. It should be noted that the CHT is a single fund under the managing trusteeship of the Council and is not a trust registered separately with the Charity Commission.

(b)
The interest charged on the loan from the WMF to the CHT should actually be paid annually so that the loan will no longer increase;

The full interest accrued to 31 August 2012 will be paid by that date and that it will then be paid annually as per the recommendation.

(c) That the loan should now be treated as repayable; 

The Council agreed, noting that it is currently repayable only when Methodist Church House is sold.

(d)
That an appropriate repayment schedule should now be negotiated;
Given the wider economic position and the specific financial situation of the various interested parties, the Council agreed that an appropriate repayment schedule would be one that gave a full repayment holiday until at least 2015 and that a further report should be brought to the Council in 2015.

(e)
That negotiations should involve the MMS Secretary and MMS Treasurer and such representatives as the Methodist Church in Ireland may designate for this purpose; 
The Council accepted this recommendation and will ensure that it is followed through.

Epworth Press
Further to the decision of the 2011 Conference to close the Epworth Press the Council is satisfied that the actions necessary to achieve the closure of the Press are well under way and that the affairs of the Press are being brought to an end in a timely and effective manner.   Standing Order 243 makes provision for an editorial committee of the Press and the Council recommends to the Conference that it now revokes this standing order as the provision is no longer required.
Response to M18 (2011)  – World Mission Fund

In its response to M18 the 2011 Conference reiterated the decision it had taken in 2007 (by virtue of Resolution 41/6) that the World Mission Fund (WMF) would in future only be used to support mission and ministry work outside Britain. It also noted, that the 2007 Conference had resolved that the purposes of major funds would be reviewed to reflect this change in policy and that this task remained outstanding.
The WMF is defined by SO 362(2) which in clause (ivA) specifically includes work “among ethnic minority communities in Britain and Ireland which have their origin in other countries”.  Although the Conference in 2007 decided that such work would no longer be funded by the WMF, it did not say that such work should be discontinued or that grants would not be available from connexional funds for it, but this has become unclear as a result of the unchanged Standing Orders; now highlighted by the M18. 
The Council noted that one way in which the Conference has, since the 2007 decision, demonstrated its commitment to this area of work, particularly within the increasingly culturally diverse population of Britain, has been by establishing the ‘Belonging Together Partnership’ as a three-year connexional project. One of the key aims of the Belonging Together Partnership is to enhance and enable the contribution of people from all cultural backgrounds to the life, witness and ministry of the Methodist Church in Britain. Its work is now producing significant fruit, including an acceptance of the need for all communities to be accepted, included and encouraged within the life of the Methodist Church; ie for the British Church to celebrate its rich and growing cultural diversity and that each community belongs within it by right and is not to be seen as an external group to whom the British Church is ministering.
Within this context the Council recommends that the terms of the Mission in Britain Fund (MiBF) be changed specifically to include the clause that is to be removed from the WMF terms. At the same time the language should be modified to reflect that currently being used within this context, ie SO 362(2) (ivA) should be revoked, and SO 362(3) amended as set out in Resolution 37/3 below.
Wesley College, Bristol

Acting under the delegation given to it by the 2011 Conference the Council received an update on the site of the former Wesley College, Bristol.  The Council is content that all appropriate steps are being taken in respect of the site.  However, the Council could not with any certainty see a recommendation being brought to the Conference this year and therefore recommends that, so as to ensure that judicious and timely decisions can be taken about the future of the site, the Conference delegates to the SRC all responsibilities in respect of the Wesley College site as the SRC deems necessary before the Conference of 2013.  This delegation is in the same form as that given to the Council for the connexional year 2011/12.  
Order of Induction for the President and the Vice-President of the Conference
The Council, in consultation with the Faith and Order Committee, was charged with bringing to the Conference of 2012 appropriate amendments to the Order of Induction for the President and Vice-President of the Conference so as to reflect the collaborative model of the Presidency approved by the Conference in 2010 and 2011.  The order appears on pages 27-30 of the Agenda and has been used this year as an experimental liturgy under the terms of SO 330(9). The Council commends it to the Conference for future use.

Continuity of venue for the Conference 

The Review of the Conference in 2007 (R58/2) agreed a rota for the location of the Conference that would include four venues in England and one each in Wales and Scotland – a five year rotation (with Wales and Scotland being included in the rota once every ten years respectively). The practicality of this was questioned in 2008 and it was agreed by the Conference (R33/8) that this matter be kept under review by the Council.

Paragraph 17 from the 2007 Review of Conference (R58/2)

The Review Group believes that in the light of establishing a connexional Conference Arrangements Team the current rota of apportioning responsibility for arranging the Conference and finding a venue for it to clusters of Districts should be abandoned. The Review Group recommends that four suitable venues be identified in the North, South, East and West of England plus one in Scotland and one in Wales, and a five year rota be established so that each five years consist of the four venues in England plus either the venue in Scotland or that in Wales. The Methodist Council should keep this under review and update the list of suitable venues as and when appropriate.
Paragraph 41 from the 2008 Review of Conference (R33/8)

The Review Group is aware that finding venues which provide the facilities the Conference needs for its conferring and decision-making and the standards of accommodation and services that its members desire within the budgets that the Church is happy to provide becomes increasingly difficult. It recognises that the recommendation accepted by the 2007 Conference that there be four venues in England (North, South, East and West) plus one in Scotland and one in Wales may be hard to achieve in practice, and believes that the Methodist Council should keep this under review.

The Council noted that the Conference Planning Executive (CPE) has examined the long-term viability of meeting the principle of a five year rotation as set out in the 2007 decision. The Council, having taken careful note of the CPE’s considerations has concluded that with limitations on the number of suitable venues and continued pressure on budgets the principle set out in the 2007 Review of the Conference is now unsustainable.  

So as to fulfil the obligations placed upon it by the 2008 Conference the Council, on the advice of the CPE, has considered the possibilities of using the same venue for two or three consecutive years.    

The Council noted that there are four primary groups who benefit from returning to a familiar and well known location. The first are those charged with making the practical arrangements for the Conference (the Secretariat, the Conference Planning Executive and the Conference Arrangements Team). The experience of being in one location improves the understanding of what is possible and what works well. Recent years have proved that continuity in the Conference Arrangements Team ensures the delivery of a high standard of support to the Conference. Second, staff at the venue know what to expect and can more easily prepare for the Conference and anticipate its needs. The third group are the range of contractors utilised to support the Conference, they gain a knowledge base and further reduce the number of site visits in planning for the Conference. Fourthly, the importance of members of the Conference understanding the location and the venue itself should not be underestimated. With about a third of new members each year, there will be a reduction in pre-Conference concerns about the venue and a number of practical arrangements, allowing more time for consideration of the business being brought before the Conference.
Having taken note both of the specifications required of a venue and the rather limited range of venues available that are able to host the Conference even within the current budget the Council concluded that the efficiencies of continuity must now be taken into account when selecting venues for the Conference. 

The Council therefore recommends that the Conference rescind R58/2 (2008) to enable the Conference Planning Executive to seek to hold the Conference in the same venue for up to three consecutive years.
Review of the Senior Leadership of the Connexional Team

The 2007 Conference adopted the recommendations of the report ‘Senior Leadership in the Methodist Church’ and, arising from that and the Team Focus process which followed, the Connexional Team was established in its present form.  One of the recommendations in the 2007 Report was that ‘a further review of Senior Leadership in the Methodist Church be brought to the 2011 Conference’. In the event a formal review was not brought to that Conference; however many of the closely connected adopted resolutions of the 2007 report have been evident in the business of the Conference since 2007 and have addressed various aspects of Senior Leadership in the Methodist Church.
The Methodist Council, through the SRC, is responsible for supervising the work of the Connexional Team. By way of contributing to both its responsibilities in this regard and the fulfilment of the 2007 Conference resolutions, the SRC commissioned a review of the senior staffing structure of that team. The SRC informed the January 2012 Council of the steps it was taking to undertake the review, and the Council considered the matter again in March.
The Council noted that an independent consultant had been appointed and undertook a review of the roles and functions of the senior members of the Connexional Team (not, importantly, the individuals’ performance in their role). The review concerned itself with the following roles; the General Secretary, the three Connexional Secretaries, the Assistant Secretary of the Conference, and the cluster heads (Senior Managers).

The Council noted that the recommendations of the consultant, if accepted, would result in
significant changes to the roles and functions of several members of the senior leadership group.  Given that the SRC was meeting in April to make final recommendations the Council sought to avoid unnecessary anxiety and delay for the individuals concerned.  The Council concluded that any delay in dealing with this matter would not be in the Church’s best interests and would place an intolerable burden upon members of the senior leadership group. Rather than convene an extra ordinary meeting of the Council to consider the final recommendations of the SRC it was agreed to delegate the Council’s power in respect of oversight of the Team to a Committee with the necessary powers to consider, and act upon, the recommendations of the SRC in respect of the senior leadership of the Team. 

The Council subsequently appointed a Committee of David Walton, Peter Howdle, Alison Jackson, Ken Wales, David Booth, Ruth Gee and Ruth Pickles.  The Council delegated responsibility to the committee to consider the recommendations of the SRC and to make any determination within the Council’s power in respect of the restructuring of the senior leadership of the Team. 

The Council further noted that the number of Connexional Secretaries is determined, from time to time, by the Conference (SO 304(4)) and persons are appointed to those posts by the Conference on the nomination of the Council.  Concerned that the very tight timescale to which the SRC was working might result in a report not being available for the 2012 Conference, and therefore a delay could occur until the 2013 Conference in respect of any restructuring of the posts of Connexional Secretaries, the Council advises the Conference that the most prudent course of action would be for the Conference itself to delegate its responsibilities in respect of its powers relating to the Connexional Secretaries to the same committee appointed by the Council to discharge its responsibilities in respect of any proposed restructuring of the senior leadership of the Connexional Team.  This delegation would be in respect of the current review only and is not intended to change the powers and responsibilities of the Conference.

Equality and Diversity

The Council continued to give consideration to how the whole Church might make progress in creating a holistic and inclusive community, encouraging all associated with the Methodist Church to engage with and own social justice issues.  The Council noted that in order to build consensus, there is a need to ensure that the Methodist Church works with a pace of change which is both legally compliant and also appropriate for the Methodist Church. As work continues to develop on an Equality and Diversity Theological Statement the Council noted, and recommends to the Conference, the key principles which form the framework for ongoing work.

The key principles are:
· The Church should seek to promote Equality and Diversity as an intrinsically Christian response to divine love evidenced through works of creation, redemption and sanctification. 

· Hospitality is a prime aspect of God’s purpose for humanity.

· Churches should proclaim God’s justice for all, through word, deed and life.

· A key task for the Church is to establish the boundaries of our hospitality and ensure that they are not based on constructed human prejudices.

· The Church is to become a community that transforms wider society, challenging all that prevents fullness of life being offered and experienced, not only within the Church but also outside it.

· We should ensure that the Church is a safe place for all.
Work on Equality and Diversity under God’s grace, may be expected to evolve, deepen and flourish over the coming years. Therefore, in the case of developing an Equality and Diversity Theological Statement, the Council recommends that the draft Theological Statement be allowed the time to be ‘lived’ by the Church, particularly by Local Churches and Circuits. To facilitate this process materials will be developed during 2012 and 2013 including include an E&D Toolkit which will both help the engagement process and be a resource for Local Churches and Circuits.  The Council will bring a report to the Conference on the final Equality and Diversity Theological Statement no later than 2015.
Extension of the appointment of the Chair of the Conference Business Committee

Under SO136 the Council is required to make a nomination to the Conference in respect of the chair of the Conference Business Committee (Representative Session).  The chair must be an ex-President or ex-Vice-President and serve for three years.  An extension to the appointment is permitted.
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that Mr John Bell be appointed to serve as Chair of the Conference Business Committee for one further year from 2012/2013.
***RESOLUTIONS

37/1.
The Conference received the Report.

37/2. 
The Conference revoked SO 243.
37/3. 
The Conference amended Standing Order 362 as follows:


SO362(2)….. (ivA) to bear witness to the global character of Christian mission by 
supporting work with and among ethnic minority communities in Britain and Ireland 
which have had their origin in other countries;…..


SO362(3) The purposes of the Methodist Mission in Britain Fund shall be:

(i)  the support of work in furtherance of the Church’s mission, including grants to Local Churches and Circuits, in the home Districts. Provision shall be made for grants from the fund for the Mission Alongside the Poor Programme;
(ii) to bear witness to the global character of Christian mission by supporting work with and among ethnically diverse communities in Britain and Ireland which have their origin in other countries.

37/4. 
The Conference delegated to the Strategy and Resources Committee of the Methodist Council the authority to make such decisions about the future of the site of Wesley College Bristol as the Committee deems necessary before the 2013 Conference.
37/5. 
The Conference approved the Order of Induction for the President and Vice-President of the Conference as set out on pages 27-30 of the Agenda and directs that it shall be used at future Conferences.
37/6.
The Conference rescinded R58/2 (2008) and directed the Conference Planning Executive to plan for the Conference to be held in the same venue for up to three consecutive years.

37/7. 
The Conference delegates to the Committee appointed by the Council to discharge its responsibilities in respect of any proposed restructuring of the senior leadership of the Connexional Team the responsibility for determining the date from which the appointment of the single Connexional Secretary should take effect and making any further determination in the power of the Conference in respect of any matters related to that appointment or the role of the person so appointed, in order to ensure that there shall be no unnecessary delay in the implementation of the new structure endorsed by the Conference. 
37/8.
The Conference received the draft Equality and Diversity Key Principles and directed that they should underlie future Equality and Diversity work.
37/9.
The Conference appointed Mr John Bell to serve as Chair of the Conference Business Committee (Representative Session) for one further year from 2012/2013.
Reasoned Statements

Mr David Booth 
Member of the Law and Polity Committee, retired Employment Tribunal Judge

Prof Peter Howdle 
Nominated to serve as the next Chair of the SRC

The Revd Ruth Gee
Chair of the Darlington District, member of the Methodist Council

Ms Alison Jackson 
Member of the SRC, Chair of its Development and Personnel 




Subcommittee

Mrs Ruth Pickles
Vice-President of the Conference 2011/12

Mr Ken Wales

Chair of the SRC

Mr David Walton
Chair of the Methodist Council

Mr John A Bell 
John Bell has brought considerable experience to the role of Chair of the Conference Business Committee since assuming the role in 2010.  Recognised as a good Chair of the twice daily meetings of the Committee when the Conference is in session he prepares thoroughly and expedites business efficiently and effectively within the time available. He possesses a developed instinct for discerning the mood of meetings, making helpful and insightful contributions in apt ways, with firmness or a lighter touch, as appropriate. He is known as a careful listener, a clear thinker and a capable evaluator. As a contributor to Conference debates he engenders respect and confidence. 

The Council is confident in John’s ability to discern carefully the needs and work of the Conference for a further period of one year, and nominates him to the Conference for appointment as Chair of its Business Committee until the end of the adjournment of the Conference in 2013.
